


Monday, October 7, 2024
Greenup Village Board Meeting Minutes

The Greenup Village Board held their regularly scheduled meeting on Monday, October 7, 2024 at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Greenup Municipal Building.  Mayor Tom Bauguss called the meeting to order with all standing to recite the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States Flag.  Roll Call was taken by Clerk Jill Kimble, those members of the board answering Roll Call were; Mayor Tom Bauguss, Trustees Alene Blade, April Harris, Josh Kingery, Tony Wright. Absent during Roll Call were Trustees Max McCullough and Sherry Parker. 

A motion to allow Trustee Max McCullough participation of Board Meeting by telephone due to illness (hospital) was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Harris.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: McCullough, Parker
Motion carried.

At 6:02 p.m. Trustee Max McCullough began attending the meeting by telephone.

A motion to approve payments of bills ($446,622.05) and transfer of funds ($8,000.00) Electric Bond, was made by Trustee Wright, second by Trustee Kingery.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

A motion to approve the September 2024 Clerk’s report and the August 2024 Treasurer report was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Harris.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

A motion was made to approve the September 2024 meetings minutes by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Kingery.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

During Public Comment Dave Yaw (Chance’s R. Sports Bar & Grill) addressed the application from Casey’s General Store for another Liquor License with their intent to apply for a Video Gaming Permit. Dave stated that this year’s sales are down, the more licenses and permits you give out the more sales it takes away from existing businesses in the Village. 
Deann Bauguss (Greenup Volunteer Committee) made a request to have Trunk-or-Treat with Trick-or-Treat and asking for closure of S. Kentucky St. and E. Illinois St. for citizens and organizations to park and pass out their candy. 

Casey’s General Store has made application for a “Class F” – Wine & Beer (on premises) License, with intent of applying for a Video Gaming Permit. Mayor Bauguss is requesting the Village Board to make the decision whether to approve issuance of the License or to not approve. Casey’s General Store District Manage Jospeh Crawford was present to answer any questions the board may have. Per Crawford, Casey’s General Store currently has 2,500 + stores, and they are currently placing Video Gaming terminals in various locations that receive Interstate Traffic (none of which are in his district other than this application). 
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Mayor Bauguss asked for a motion to approve issuance of a “Class F – Wine & Beer Liquor License to Casey’s General Store. No motion was made.

Jason Roepke (possible purchase of Miss K’s Kitchen, request for Board consideration to add an additional license to the Liquor License and Control Ordinance) was not in attendance and left word with the Clerk that he would get back to the Village if still interested.

A motion to set Trick-or-Treat Night on October 31, 2024 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. and every year from here on out was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Harris.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

A motion to close the 100 blocks of S. Kentucky St. and 100 block of E. Illinois St. to hold Trunk-or-Treat on Trick-or-Treat Night was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Kingery.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

Clerk Kimble has requested quotes from area Heating & Air Conditioning businesses for replacement of a Furnace (heats offices of the Clerk, Mayor & Township, along with the Council Room of the Municipal Building. Per Kimble the furnace had a gas leak early this summer, they turned the gas off to it and recently contacted Henderson HVAC & Plumbing to check into the problem. Per Mike Henderson minus the leak, the furnace is so old that some of the replacement parts are obsolete.  Per Kimble she contacted Henderson HVAC & Plumbing, Paradise Heating & Air, Jansen’s Heating & Air, Steffen Heating & A/C, KCH Mechanical for quotes, each business submitted quotes for either an 80% or 96% efficiency furnace. The 96% efficiency furnace will need to have more work done to vent it properly than the 80% (Water Heater flue). Henderson HVAC submitted the lowest quote for an 80% efficient at $3,288.53, Paradise Heating submitted a quote for an 80% efficient at $3,950.00. All others were for 96% efficient furnaces ranging from $4,453.00 to $6,470.00.

A motion to approve quote from Henderson HVAC in the amount of $3,288.53 to replace a furnace in the Municipal Building was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Harris.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

The Village of Greenup heard back from Representative Adam Niemerg’s office regarding Chief of Police Wicke’s letter of concern regarding the need and request for LED Flashing Stop Signs at IL RT 121 & IL RT 130, who contacted Illinois Department of Transportation for consideration of placement. Per IDOT they have no objections to additional enhancements to the already existing signs and flashing overhead beacons, the Village will need to purchase, install and provide maintenance of additional warning devices or the revision to existing devices.  Clerk Kimble researched prices for LED Flashing Stop Signs from companies IDOT listed and received a quote of $1,642.00 per sign from Progressive Chemical & Lighting (current and reliable vendor of the Village Utility Dept.). Progressive’s quote was cheaper than the companies provided by IDOT.
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Chief Wicke was questioned of the need of all four signs at the intersection and whether there was a need for signs at the intersection of IL RT 130 & IL RT 40. Per Chief Wicke the only problem is with the Northbound and Southbound traffic at the IL 121 & IL Rt 40 intersection.

A motion to approve purchase and placement of LED Stop Signs at IL RT 121 & IL RT 130 running north and south directions (30” X 30”) from Progressive Chemical at $1,642.00 each was made by Trustee Harris, second by Trustee Blade.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

Trustee Harris reported from the September 20, 2024 Personnel Committee meeting, stating that the nature of the meeting was IMRF Short Term Disability and Non-Occupational Injury or Illness benefits and requirements according to the Personnel Handbook. At the time of the meeting the Village had 3 employees that might be required to take extended time off due to illnesses, now there is only 1 employee needing to take time off. The committee is requiring the employee to be seen by a physician chosen by the Village per the Personnel Handbook to receive 80% non-occupational injury or illness benefits from the Village. Also discussed was reorganizing the Utility Dept. so the Electric Dept. will not be shorthanded.

Trustee Wight reported from the September 20, 2024 Building and Ground Committee meeting with Anthony Jansen and B. Makenzie Healy (Farnsworth Group), Kay Hornbeck and Lance Holsapple (Village Utility Dept.), stating that the nature of the meeting was developing a plan for Municipal Building and Haughton Park Grounds. Anthony Jansen will work with the Committee to develop a 5-year plan to beautify our grounds and parks. A complete survey will be done.

The request to approve construction of a sidewalk to the Pavilion of the Municipal Lawn was tabled.

Trustee McCullough presented a quote for two (2) Cameras from Barlow Lock  & Security, stating that currently there is no Camera coverage of the Tennis Courts, east Parking Area and no coverage of the dugouts, street, and bleacher area. This summer there has been issues and possible theft from a vehicle. Trustee McCullough believes that additional coverage would be valuable in future. Chief of Police Wicke stated that there have been instances at Haughton Park where a Camera of the street would have been beneficial.
Barlow’s Quote was broken down by each type of Camera along with misc. hardware and labor cost, Street and Parking area $690.00 and Tennis Courts $375.00. Per Trustee McCullough he recommends the additional camera to cover the street, bleachers, and dugout to be considered now and then next year consider installation of a camera on the Tennis Courts and east Parking area.

A motion was made to purchase two (2) cameras from Barlow Lock & Security at $1,065.00 was made by Trustee Wright, second by Trustee McCullough.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

Trustee Blade reported from the September 24, 2024 “Special Insurance” Committee meeting, stating that the nature of the meeting was to hear proposal from Aaron Little with 
Continued.
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Liberty National Insurance about Globe Life. Per Trustee Blade, Aaron Little presented the benefits of a Globe Life policy which is a no limit participation benefit employees may opt into for Group Term, Cancer Endurance and/or Cash Cancer, Critical Illness, and Accident Protector Max. No cost to the Village but will need to be deducted from Village payroll. For listening to his presentation each employee will receive an Accidental Death Benefit and a No Cost Discount Card. An enrollment date meeting was set for October 3, 2024 since there is no cost to the Village and there should be no problem with the payroll deductions.

A motion to approve IML membership & renewal of Workers Compensation, Auto Liability & Comprehensive General Liability, Portable Equipment, Auto Physical Damage and Property Insurance through Illinois Municipal League Risk Management  Association in the amount of $85,581.00 minus 1% discount (total $84,727.69) was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Wright.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

The insurance renewal with IMLRMA does not cover Natural Gas distribution etc.

A motion to approve An Ordinance Authorizing the Village of Greenup, Cumberland County, Illinois to Borrow Funds from the Water Supply Program was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Harris. 
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

Treasurer Hornbeck and Makenzie Healy spoke regarding increasing water and sewer rates as needed to help with grant application, stating that the IL EPA wants to see that the applicant  is trying to help itself, before they (IL EPA) will help the applicant. When asked if there will ever be a time when the Village could reduce the rates, M. Healy stated as long as the Village can make the loan payments then sure they can be reduced. The increase will be done in three (3) phases beginning in December 2024. Water - Phase 1 effective  November 1, 2024 usage, minimum will be $34.50 for inside Village limit customers, Phase 2 effective  February 1, 2025 the minimum will be $44.50 for inside Village limit customers, Phase 3 effective August 1, 2026 the minimum will be $54.50. There will be an annual increase of $2.00. The Variable Use Rate for water effective February 1, 2025 will be $.62 for each additional 100 gallons of water consumed, with an annual adjustment increase of $.05. Sewer – Phase 1 effective November 1, 2024 usage, minimum charge of $18.75 per month, Phase 2 effective February 1, 2025 usage, minimum charge of $24.00 per month. There will be an annual increase of $.60 effective August 1, 2026 usage. The Variable Use Rate effective February 1, 2025 will be $.41 for each additional 100 gallons per month, with an annual adjustment increase of $.03.

A motion to approve An Ordinance Amending Chapters 13.8 & 13.20 The Village Code With Respect to Water & Sewer Charges was made by Trustee Blade, second by Trustee Harris.
Yeas:  Blade, Harris, Kingery, McCullough, Wright.
Nays: None
Absent: Parker
Motion carried.

There were no reports from the Attorneys this month.
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Clerk Kimble reported that she and Officer James spoke with Bob Carr (Carr Apt’s.) regarding Cats. Mr. Carr brought in an Ordinance from the City of Mattoon and wants Greenup to address with their own Ordinance, stating that it can be done. Clerk Kimble explained to Mr. Carr that the Village does not have animal control or placement for keeping animals once taken in. Clerk Kimble also stated this is an ongoing problem and in the past the Village has always been told that Cats are free spirits and there is not much they can do with them. 
Clerk Kimble then informed the board that the Illinois Dept. of Transportation 2023 MFT Compliance Review is in their packet for reviewing.

Utility Coordinator Hornbeck informed the board that the software for the water meters needs to be updated, and the cost will be $6,830.00. She also informed the board that the Utility Dept. has a Trencher they do not use, so they are looking into trading for a tiller. Per Hornbeck the Gas Dept. had an ICC inspection recently and they passed, and the streets will be swept for the Apple Fest.

Chief of Police Ethan Wicke reported that the Fire/Ambulance and Police will be selling T-shirts designed by Cumberland Elementary students at the Apple Festival, all funds received will go toward children in need of Christmas presents. Chief Wicke also stated that the Police Dept. won the RedCross Battle of the Badges Donation Drive for the most donors.

Trustee Blade stated that in the past the Village had different clubs that raised funds to support themselves, and now that we have Growing With Greenup, she feels that we have different entities pulling away from the core things they wanted to be.  We need more communication, cooperation and to play nice for the betterment of Greenup.

Trustee Wright congratulated the Police Department for winning this Battle of the Badges Blood Drive.

Trustee McCullough informed all that when Barlow Lock & Security is here to install the new camera’s they will be moving a camera located on the Concession Stand that has been blocked since renovations were made this Spring.

Mayor Bauguss addressed the flowerpots, informing all that they were decorated by Growing With Greenup with the help of the local 4-H Clubs.


A motion to Adjourn was made by Trustee McCullough, second by Trustee Kingery.

This Village Board meeting adjourned at 6:55 p.m.

Jill Kimble
Village Clerk
Greenup, IL
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